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This is the second of my reports as president and covers the second quarter of my mostly exhilarating and occasionally exasperating presidential year.


The question of the venue for the 2006 Annual Conference was settled early in October.  It will be held in New Orleans as planned.  The predictable kerfuffle followed, but the swirling mists of rumor were gradually dispelled and most members seem to be happy with the decision.  There are, naturally, many imponderables, but I strongly believe that we took the right decision, in practical and economic terms, based on an exhaustive and informed study of the situation.

I have continued to pursue my library education initiative.  The main activity has been planning a national meeting of librarians, library educators, students, and other interested parties to be held in San Antonio at the end of the ALISE conference and the beginning of the ALA Midwinter Meeting.  There will be four sessions.  The first three will concentrate on the nature of librarianship and its components, the library curriculum in LIS schools, and the ALA accreditation process; the fourth will be a participatory exchange of views based on facilitated round tables.

I continued my peripatetic ways.  Some years ago, I was told, by a former president, that ALA presidents can travel every day of the year or hardly at all, depending on their preference.  Since I have, in theory, at least, a full-time job, I decided that I would only take those invitations that appealed to me.  As usual in life, a premature decision is soon overturned by combinations of circumstances and I find myself frequently in the air, on the road, and in far-flung spots, with the promise of more to come.  This quarter, I had the great pleasure of attending and addressing the AASL National Conference in Pittsburgh, PA; the annual conference of the Illinois Library Association in Peoria, IL; the annual conference of the Maine Library Association in Augusta, ME (all in October); the annual conference of the California Library Association (keynote speech and the Coulter lecture) in Pasadena, CA; the annual conference of the Associazione italiana biblioteche (Italian Library Association) in Rome, Italy; the Online Conference in London, England (all in November); the annual conference of the Library Association of the Republic of China, and a meeting at the National Taiwan University, both in Taipei, Taiwan (in December).  The rigors of travel were ameliorated by the many kindnesses shown to me by the people hosting these various meetings and by the evident respect and admiration in many quarters for the American Library Association.

The president of ALA receives many communications.  They generally fall into one of two classes, in my experience.  The first consists of requests for assistance in a variety of endeavors, the majority of which are beyond the reach of ALA and certainly its president (establishing a national library museum and abolishing the testing of reading in schools, for example).  The second consists of closely reasoned abuse of the kind that used to come in letters containing cramped writing in green ink and now is more likely to be in capital letters in an e-mail message.  ALA’s “political” stance and my ignorance of and disdain for library technology (manifest in my failure to see that Google is the best thing since Gutenberg) are favorite topics. 

My many encounters with media people (newspapers, TV, radio, and even a surprisingly congenial blogger), most at the behest of ALA’s Public Information Office, were uniformly pleasant and fruitful with no more than the usual and to be expected misquotations.  One of the great pleasures of this office is the privilege of representing the Association’s policies and programs and spreading the word about the great work that libraries and librarians of all kinds do in, among other things, advancing literacy, defending intellectual freedom and library users’ rights, and bridging the digital divide. 

On the home front, we have completed the move of all library services from two-thirds of our space into the one-third that is to remain standing.  We manage, huddled together in these cramped circumstances, to provide a high level of library service—a great tribute to the librarians and library staff of Fresno State—though, alas, a little more than a tenth of the study space we had before.  Demolition and construction of a magnificent (though not as magnificent as before it was “value-engineered”) new building are coming soon.  We have also had the great pleasure of welcoming Al Stein, our “Katrina librarian,” to the library.  Al lost his job as Archivist at New Orleans PL because of the hurricanes and flooding and responded to our offer to hire a librarian so affected.  He is happy to be employed and in California and we are overjoyed to have someone with his excellent skills. 

Michael Gorman

January 2006   
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